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I do not get to declare myself an ally. I do not get to say, “I am an ally to those 
who are targeted by racism in America,” or “I am an ally to transgender 
persons,” or “I am an ally to undocumented immigrants.”  
 
I may set an intention to be an ally for those who would like to have my allyship. 
But my declaring it does not make it so. I must be invited, welcomed into that 
role. 
 
The one aspect of my life for which I have most needed allies is as a woman in 
a patriarchal, misogynistic world … in a profession that is historically male-
dominated. And I have experienced the allyship of many men who are truly 
committed to understanding their own implicit sexist biases and the systemic 
sexism in which we all live … who are willing to do the messy long-haul work of 
unpacking and dismantling the ways that patriarchy hurts us all. 
 
And it is messy, this life of being anti-oppressive and justice-making.   
 
Years ago, I was invited to serve on a panel in a workshop about being 
transgender—I was the only cisgender person on the panel, invited there as an 
identified ally by colleagues who had known me for years. Our relationship was 
well-established, trusting, deep. At one point, I jumped in to answer a question 
about the relationship between gender identity and sexual orientation—I was 
so pleased and confident that I could contribute helpfully! And what I said 
wasn’t awful, it wasn’t outright wrong, but it also wasn’t completely right. And 
kindly but firmly, one of the other panelists corrected, “Well, what Paige said is 
true for some people, but it’s not my experience.” The truth was more nuanced 
than I knew. I was both embarrassed and deeply appreciative of this 
relationship in which I was encouraged to grow and to learn.  
 



 
In a recent sermon in her internship congregation, our own Laura Solomon 
spoke about allyship, and she reminded her listeners that we become allies in 
relationship—only then can we be welcomed into the role of ally by those who 
desire and need our allyship. And we become allies by practicing and messing 
up and trying again. In relationship. 
 
And part of how it happens is by remaining open and living with genuine 
curiosity about how others among us experience the world differently than we 
do, by not projecting our own experiences on others.  
 
A UUCC member (who has given permission for me to share this story) and I 
were in a small group gathering a few months ago, and she—a cisgender 
woman—shared (vulnerably) that she didn’t really understand why we were 
broadcasting our pronouns … putting them in our Zoom names and in our email 
signatures, saying them when we introduce ourselves, and so forth. So, I shared 
that I do it because people who are not cisgender have asked me to, as an 
ally. And we talked about some of the reasons—that it promotes a diversity of 
gender; it normalizes the naming of one’s own gender and discourages making 
assumptions about others’ genders; and it’s a signal (you might even say it’s the 
good kind of virtue-signaling) to those who are transgender, genderqueer, 
nonbinary, that someone is a potential ally, a safe person … or that a 
community or congregation is a potential sanctuary.  
 
This person and I were together again recently. She told me that after our 
conversation, she added her pronouns to her email signature at work. Within 
weeks, a co-worker came out to her as transgender. And they told her that 
seeing her pronouns helped give them the confidence to come out at work, 
knowing that this woman would be a source of support. An ally.  
 
I do not get to declare myself an ally. Only in relationship—and in practicing, 
messing up, and trying again—might I grow such that I am invited into that role. 
“Relationship,” says Justice Doula Micky ScottBey Jones, “is the abrasion that 
agitates enough to make a way forward. Relationship – consistent and ongoing 
encounter with people and perspectives different than our own – it smooths the 
way for the sacred, even as it rubs us raw.”     
 



 
Today, we celebrate the fabulousness of being queer. And for those among us 
who aren’t queer, may we listen and learn and grow in relationship … that we 
may truly be allies.  


